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THE "1VIEOW, ]VEEOW , IN CIDEISTT

Story by Edwin R. York
Illustration by Kristen Frantzen Orr, copyright 1988

(This is the fourth story about
Pandy, a Pembroke Welsh Corgi who,
like so many of that breed, can
talk. The minor difference af-
fecting Pandy is that she can be
heard by others. In this story
Pandy and her family of humans are
again faced with a major threat to
world survival. Wel l , perhaps
not, but the feline species is a
little hard to get along with,
speaking from the usual canine
point of view.)

Pandy simply could not remember
any day in her life that had not
been a "good day" for her. From
as far back as she could remember,
life had been good. She didn't
know what a bad day was, not be-
cause there weren't trips to the
vet and toenail clipping and that
sort of thing. Pandy just didn't
believe that the world could be
anything but a good and happy
place in which to live! She was
distantly aware of those major
banes of dog-life: ticks, fleas
and burrs, but they had never been
a problem for her. Her days

defined themselves in terms of her
humans, and since they loved her,
all was right with her world!

Mornings would find her bright-
eyed and bushy-stubbed, f i l led
with the certain knowledge that
breakfast was just moments away.
With that to look forward to, how
could anyone, corgi or human, pos-
sibly feel bad?

There was something about this
particular morning, though, that
seemed intent on changing her
usual sunny outlook on life. She
had awakened and, as was her cus-
tom, trotted over to the dog door
for a quick run outside. Unfor-
tunately, someone had left the
weather-panel fastened over the
outside of the door, resulting in
a bumped nose when she tried to
push through.

That was really no problem.
When Pandy asked Susan to help her
get outside, Susan padded over in
slippers and sleepily opened the
human door to let her out.

Pandy then discovered a dead
stinky-bug floating in her water
bowl just outside the door. Pandy
wasn't usually very touchy about
her water, but the bug had given a

bitter taste to the water that
caused her to call Susan once
again for help. Pandy hadn't
noticed that Susan, still sleepy,
hadn't moved away from the door,
and when Susan suddenly opened the
door it swatted Pandy rather
smartly on the rump before she
could dodge. "Ah well," Pandy
thought, "that's just one of the
hazards of life in the big city!"

But then she got a goats-head
sticker in her paw and couldn't
bite or shake it out. It didn't
help a bit for long-suffering
Susan to then get it stuck in her
finger when she pulled it out.
Pandy told her she was sorry.

After getting the problem of the
sticker straightened out Pandy
proceeded to check out the various
smells of the morning. She could
hear Betty, Susan's mother, stir-
ring around in the kitchen and
then the joyful sound of Betty
measuring her dog food into her
bowl. Pandy checked one last
smell in the yard and then, when
Betty called her, dashed for the
dog door! Unfortunately the
weather-panel was still in place,
and so Pandy's nose got thumped a
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second time.
Once inside the house, again

with Susan opening the door and
finally removing the weather-
panel, Pandy quickly ate about a
third of her breakfast before dis-
covering that a group of ants had
found her food during the night.
The unfortunate ants had been
poured into her bowl along with
the kibble. Pandy quickly stopped
eating and tried to convince her-
self that there was really no
crawly ant-feeling in her throat
or tummy.
She coughed gently and looked up

at Betty, busy at the kitchen
counter.
"Betty?" she said.
Betty glanced down and saw the

food left in Pandy1s bowl. "Don't
you feel well?" Betty asked
quickly, concerned about this ex-
tremely uncharacteristic behavior
on Pandy's part.
"I probably feel a whole lot

better than those ants do that I
just ate with my breakfast!"
Betty picked up Pandy's bowl and

peered into it. "Ants?" she said.
"How in the world did ants get in
here?"
"They are quite likely in the

bag in the pantry."
Betty put the bowl down in the

sink and turned to open the pantry
door. "Oh, heavens!" she ex-
claimed. "There's a whole line of
them in here!"
Pandy, remembering that she had

missed a large portion of her
breakfast, spoke quickly. "Is
there anything to eat that they
didn't get into?"
Betty paused briefly. "Would

you like some canned dog food?"
Pandy's quick prance was answer
enough for Betty.
Susan reappeared, now all

dressed for school and a lot wider
awake. "Mom, I'm going to go by
Joanie's house after school. She
had something that she wanted me
to see there. I might be a few
minutes late."
"That's fine, honey," Betty

answered. "Just give me a call if
it gets much past four o'clock."
"Sure. Would you pass me one of

the fruit lunches, please?"
Betty reached into an upper

cabinet and pulled out a package
of school lunches. "Do you want
the banana lunch or the peach
lunch?" She held up two small
cartons for Susan to choose from.
"I like banana," Susan said, and

Betty handed it to her. "I'll see
you later!" she continued, then
turned to pat Pandy on the head.
'"Bye, Pandy!"
Betty spoke to Pandy as Susan

disappeared out the front door.
"Boy, they sure grow up fast,
don't they?"
"If I were as old as Susan, I'd

be an old woman!" Pandy responded.
Betty laughed. "I don't think

you'll ever be an 'old woman'!"
she said, rubbing Pandy's ears.
The morning went by, interrupted

by a visit from the bug-spray man
whom Betty had called about the
ants. Pandy, coming into the kit-
chen from the back yard just after
the man had left, had a fit of
sneezing. She hurried back out-
side hoping that the smell of the
spray would go away before she
went back indoors again.
The day went by quickly, and

soon it was time for Susan to get
home from school. Pandy, having
sneezed her way once more back
through the kitchen, lay on a
scatter-rug in the front hall and
waited to greet Susan.
Pandy ran to the door when she

heard Susan's quick step on the
porch, and happily bounded up to
meet her when she opened the door.
That's when it happened. Her nose
told her first, and then her ears
made her sure of it. Susan had
something alive in the box that
she carried carefully in her
hands.
"Mom, Susan called out, pushing

the door shut with her foot.
"Mom, guess what I've got?"
Pandy, ignored, had a pretty

good idea just what it was that
Susan had in the box. Pandy, nor-
mally a very quiet corgi, barked!
"Oh, Pandy!" Susan exclaimed,

"do you want to see what I've got
in here?"
"I know very well what you've

got in there! You've got a cat!"
Susan smiled. "No, I don't have

a cat in here. Guess again."
"It's a little cat. It's a kit-

ten."
Susan's smile broadened. "Nope!

It's not a kitten! I've got you
fooled!"
Betty came into the hallway and

glanced at the box. "Susan, what
do you have in the box? I thought
I heard Pandy bark!"
Pandy was hopping up and down at

Susan's feet, trying to get a bet-
ter idea of what it was Susan had
said wasn't a kitten. No matter
how she tried, though, it still
smelled exactly like a kitten to
her.
"Mom!" Pandy could hear the ex-

citement in Susan's voice. "Mom,
Joanie let me have two kittens!
Look at them!"
"Two kittens?" Betty and Pandy

spoke together, emphasizing both
words.
Susan kept talking as she bent

to hold the box near Pandy. "I
told you it wasn't a kitten. It's
two of them!" She spoke ex-
citedly, "I'm going to call one
'Eenie' and the other one
'Meenie.' Aren't those good
names?"

Pandy, no longer jumping, looked
up at Betty. Pandy got the dis-
tinct feeling that Betty was not
nearly as thrilled as Susan was.
"You're going to take care of
them" Betty said. It was a state-
ment that really sounded more like
a question.
Susan knelt on the floor and

opened the top of the box. Two
little heads raised up over the
edge of the box and stared at the
world around them. Pandy
stretched to sniff at the closest
one. At the sight of Pandy the
kitten recoiled, hissing, back
into the box. Pandy, startled,
also recoiled.
"Pandy!" Susan scolded. "You be

nice to the kitties. They're
afraid of you! Don't you go scar-
ing them!"
Pandy moved over beside Betty's

feet and sat down well away from
the box. She didn't say anything.
"Susan," her mother said, "have

you thought about where you are
going to keep them, what you're
going to feed them and who is
going to clean up after them?"
"Oh, Mom, cats are really nice

pets. They're a lot neater than
dogs are!"
Pandy cleared her throat and

looked sideways at Susan, keeping
her mouth carefully closed. Susan
paused, puzzled.
"Oh, Pandy," she said, belatedly

realizing what she had said,
"you're ..." She stopped.
"You're one of the family! It's
not like you were a dog or
something!"
Pandy nodded. "Keep talking,

Susan. I think I'll decide later
whether or not my feelings are
hurt."
Susan stood up, scooping the box

up in her hands and closing the
top. "I'm going to keep them up
in my room. Joanie's bringing
over a box for their litter and
some food for them. They are not
going to be any trouble at all!"
After Susan had disappeared up

the stairs, Betty reached down to
rub Pandy's head. "Well," she
said, "unless we want to start a
war I suppose it looks like we've
go a couple cats in the house. I
guess I was like that when I was
her age, too."
Pandy arched her neck. "I will

be nice to them and I will not
chase them. I'm not sure that I'm
going to be friends with them,
though!"
Betty smiled. "Just don't scare

them off. Susan might get upset."
Pandy nodded. "I'll be good,"

she said.
The kittens really proved to be

almost as little trouble as Susan
had said. Pandy would see them
whenever she was in Susan's room.
She submitted in good spirits to
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their soft sniffing around when
their curiosity brought them out
slowly to inspect her.
Susan did ask Pandy one day

whether or not she could under-
stand what the kittens were
saying. Pandy admitted that she
could. "They really don't talk
like we do, not even to each
other. They simply say words at
each other, like 'Me!1 'Here!1
'Food!' and words like that."
Pandy paused for a moment and then
continued. "Oh, they say things
like, 'Happy!1 and Play-run!' but
they don't talk in sentences.
Susan watched the kittens for a

moment, thinking. "Can you under-
stand what other animals are
saying when you're around them?"
Pandy smiled. "I'm not around a

whole lot of other animals, but I
do get a pretty good idea of what
they are talking about. Now, I
really can't understand what in-
sects say. That ant hill in the
back yard, I listened and it just
sounded like the noise the televi-
sion makes when it's not tuned to
a station."
"You mean like static?" Susan

asked.
"That sounds about right."

Pandy nodded. "I'm glad that you
and I can talk, though."
Susan squinted her eyes

slightly. "How about other dogs?
Do they talk to each other?"
"Well, yes, a little bit to each

other. Mostly, though, they just
bark to be heard or to warn.
They've never really learned how
to carry on a conversation. I
really think that they would be
able to communicate if they only
knew how. At least the ones with
their own human families ought to
be able to."
"Is this talking something you

could teach them?" Susan was
trying to understand more about
Pandy's own skill at speaking.
Pandy raised a paw and licked

it, and then settled down on the
floor before she answered. "No, I
don't think so. Somehow it is a
little more basic ability than
that. I'm glad that I can talk,
and I wish other dogs could do it
as well. It's not that way,
though, so I'm just going to enjoy
it like it is."
Days went by, and the kittens

began to venture down the stairs
from Susan's room. Pandy almost
got upset at them when she dis-
covered one of them sleeping in
her bed, but she decided simply to
ignore them. They usually spent
most of their time dozing up on
the window ledge.
At Tandy's supper-time one eve-

ning she realized that one of the
kittens was nosing into her bowl
as she ate. Pandy choked back a
quick growl, only to realize that

the kitten simply sniffed at the
food and then moved away without
trying to eat any of it. Pandy
sniffed at it herself, unable to
believe that the kitten wasn't in-
terested in the kibble.
Later Pandy found one of the

kittens' kibbles up in Susan's
room. A quick sniff told Pandy
that it was much more strongly
flavored than her own food. Pandy
ate the kibble carefully, always
willing to try out some new food.
She became aware of why the kitten
ignore the dog food; cat food had
a lot stronger taste.
Days and weeks went by, and the

kittens grew. Pandy wasn't really
aware of their change in size ex-
cept for noticing that they could
no longer hide under Susan's dres-
ser to reach out and bat at her
paws when she walked by. That had
startled Pandy the first few times
it happened, but she had begun to
watch for their little game. Now,
though, as they grew bigger, they
had started hiding behind the
drapery in the front room where
they would wait until she walked
by and they leap out at her.
Pandy never told them that she was
fully aware that few drapes had
long tails twitching out from un-
der them without there being a cat
somewhere nearby!
Springtime days of rain drifted

by, and then a slight cooling
trend cleared the skies and put
heavy dew on the morning grass.
The human part of the family
started leaving the house door
open and raised the glass in the
storm door, so the fresh air could
drift into the house through the
screen. Susan discovered that the
kittens were reluctant to go out-
side, but she didn't realize that
their dislike evaporated along
with the heavy dew on the grass.
Pandy heard the screen door

swing open when one of the "lion-
like" gusts of wind swept around
the house. There was along pause
until the breeze slackened, and
then the spring on the door slowly
pulled it shut and caused it to
latch. It was only much later,
when Susan came in from school,
that it became clear that the open
door had caused a problem.
"Mom, where are the kitten?"
"Probably upstairs in your room.

They spent most of the day there."
"They're not there; I looked!"
Pandy trotted into the kitchen,

toenails tapping lightly on the
tile floor. "Maybe they're in the
living room?" She turned and
tapped her way into the living
room, but neither her eyes nor her
nose uncovered the kittens.

Susan, controlling the anxiety
in her voice, asked them both,
"Could they have gone outside?"

Betty looked at her daughter and

shook her head. "Not unless
someone opened the screen."

Pandy also shook her head. "I
can't even reach the handle."

"Maybe they got out through
Pandy's door." Susan's anxiety
slowly began to surface in her
voice.

Pandy spoke again, "No, they
haven't paid any attention to my
door at all. I don't even think
they know what it is."

Susan turned. " I ' m going to
check all the closets. Pandy,
would you want to help."

"I'll be glad to. Let me start
on the upstairs!" Pandy started
to run for the staircase, but then
suddenly, on the waxed tile, slid
to a halt.

"What's the matter, Pandy? Did
you slip?" Susan spoke quickly,
seeing the unaccustomed awkward-
ness of Pandy's movement.

"No, no." They could almost see
Pandy wrinkling her brow.
"Earlier today I heard the screen
door slam. I thought someone was
going out, but I d idn ' t hear
anyone and it was just when that
big gust of wind came through the
yard. Why don't you go ahead and
check the closets; I think I ' m
going to look outside."

Betty turned automatically and
reached for Tandy's leash. "I 'm
going with you. I can help look
and no one will wonder what you're
doing outside without someone
along."

Pandy nodded. "Good. There's
that big dog down the street that
doesn't like me a bit, and there's
always that truck with the cages
on back that come around. Wish I
could get both those cages and
that dog together!"

"Oh," Betty said, "that's the
Marshal1's dog, Nero. He' s always
been friendly enough around me."

"That's around you when the Mar-
shalls are home," Pandy said.
"How friendly is he when they're
not there? Oh," she continued,
"Susan, if you find the kittens in
the house, come and tell us."
Pandy led Betty out the door,
heading immediately to the left
along their street. Betty looked
around quickly before she spoke.
"Why are we going this way? Can
you smell them already?"

"No, I'm guessing that they
would still be around here some-
where. I 'm just going the way the
wind is blowing hoping that I
might get a sniff of them."

"Can you pick them out?"
Pandy glanced quickly back at

Betty over her shoulder as she
trotted along. "That won't be a
problem."

They got to the end of their
block and turned left again, Pandy
walking with her head higher than
usual, testing the wind. Midway
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down the block she stopped, turn-
ing into the alley that ran along
behind all the houses. "Oh, she
said, "they're out here someplace!
I just caught a faint little sniff
of them!"

"Can you tell if it's both of
them?" Betty asked, amazed.

"Well, yes. It's both of them
all right. I think they're both
together. I can't tell where they
are yet, but now we just keep
going into the wind until we find
them."

It wasn't that easy. They
walked slowly up the alley with
Pandy sniffing almost audibly at
the air. Betty, unable to be of
any help, almost visibly deflated
when Pandy suddenly announced,
"I've lost them!"

"What do you mean? How did you
lose them?"

Pandy patiently explained,
"Well, I just can't smell them any
more. Either we've passed them,
the wind has shifted, or they've
moved from where they were."

"What'11 we do?" Betty was com-
pletely out of her element.

"Well, what we should do is to
go back to where I can smell them
again and see if they're there."
Pandy turned and, with Betty in
tow, trotted back down the alley.
"Ah, there they are!"

"Can you see them?" Betty
asked, looking around.

"Oh, no! I can just smell them
again." Pandy started quartering
back and fourth in the narrow con-
fines of the alley. "We need to
look behind that fence. Their
smell is coming from there some-
where." Pandy didn ' t add that
there was also another smell that
she recognized; the smell of Nero,
the big dog that didn't like her.
She also didn't add that her nose
told her very plainly that Nero
was there, very quietly keeping
pace with them just inside the
fence.

Betty, on tip-toes, said,
"That's the Marshall 's house.
They're only two doors down from
us. Let' s go around to the front
and see if they're home. If they
are, they'll let us look for the
cats."

They went back down the alley
and round to the Marshall's front
door. Betty rang the doorbell but
there was no answer. "I wonder
where they are?" She spoke almost
to herself.

There was a sudden burst of
barking from the back yard, and a
scrabbling of toenails across the
rear patio. Like many of the
homes along the street, the back
yard was fenced with six-foot
wooden boards that prevented out-
siders from seeing the back of the
house. Neither Pandy nor Betty
could tell what was happening.

Betty moved quickly over to the
side of the house and tried to
look between the boards.

Pandy, at her feet, spoke. "It
sure smells like the cats are in
there, and it also smells like
they're scared."

Betty, distressed, asked "Did
Nero catch them?"

"No, I don't think so." Pandy
didn't add that if Nero had caught
one of the cats, Pandy could have
smelled any wounds that the meet-
ing might have produced.

"I don't know if we can wait for
the MarshalIs to get home." Betty
said, clearly worried about the
cats in the back yard with Nero.
"I might try going in there and
getting them out. Nero knows me."

Pandy took the leash in her
teeth and tugged on it. "Betty,"
she said, dropping the leash as
soon as Betty looked down at her.
"I can hear Nero in there and you
can't trust him at all. Right now
he' s frustrated by the cats, he
wants to get them out of his yard
or just catch them. He knows his
people aren't home and he thinks
he's protecting the house. I
really don't think Nero would be
very happy about you going into
the yard, especially now."

"Well, what can we do?"
"If you think that we've got to

go in there, then let's both go in
at once. Nero will pay more at-
tention to me than he will to you.
I'll just keep him busy chasing me
while you get the cats out."
"You're sure they're in there?"
Pandy nodded. "I suspect

they've climbed someplace where
Nero can't reach them. That's why
he's so frustrated."
"Won't he hurt you, Pandy?"
"Only if he can catch me and

I don't think either you or I want
to be in there very long. Let's
pop in, you grab the cats, and
when you' re back through the gate
you let me out and close it tight.
I'm just going to let him chase me
around the yard for a while."
Pandy looked up at Betty, a gleam
of excitement in her eyes. "I've
got an idea that I'll be able to
keep Nero from bothering either of
us!"
Betty looked down at Pandy. She

wanted to believe her for the sake
of the cats, but she knew there
was a chance that something could
go wrong. She took a deep breath.
"Tell me when you're ready!"
Pandy listened at the wooden

gate for a moment. "Okay. Let me
in and close the gate. When I
bark, you come in fast and get the
cats."
Betty opened the gate slightly

and Pandy slipped in. There was a
moment of silence, then suddenly
Betty could hear a deep growl, and
then loud barking as Nero charged

towards Pandy. Through the
slightly-opened gate she saw Pandy
dodge first one way and then
scamper the other. Nero, bigger
and heavier, couldn't turn fast
enough and slid to a halt while
Pandy streaked towards the back of
the yard. Nero charged after her
again, and Betty heard Pandy give
a quick bark, signalling for her
to come find the cats.
Betty squeezed through the gate,

glimpsing Pandy ducking around a
bush with Nero unsuccessfully
trying to catch up. Betty looked
around quickly for the cats, and
discovered them both up high on a
rose trellis hanging there watch-
ing Pandy and Nero dashing around.
Betty, ignored by Nero, gathered
the cats and moved back towards
the gate.
Suddenly Nero noticed her and

stopped, staring at her holding
those hated cats in her arms.
Pandy, seeing that he had stopped
chasing her, dashed up behind him
and nipped at his foot. He spun,
snapping at the air as she dodged
back behind the bush. Without a
pause he turned again and started
towards Betty.
Pandy called out, "Nero! Down!"

and Nero, confused by this sudden
voice behind him, remembered just
enough of his obedience training
to drop quickly to the ground.
"Nero! Stay!" Pandy commanded.

Betty, at the gate, could almost
see him quivering as his training
kept him from moving against his
will. Pandy, staying as far away
from him as she could, trotted
along the edge of the yard toward
the gate. Nero watched her, wait-
ing for that commanding voice to
release him so he could chase her
again.
At the gate Pandy paused as

Betty held it open for her. Pandy
looked back over her shoulder and,
as she moved through the gate, she
said, "Nero! Come!"
She scooted through the gate as

Betty latched it shut. They both
could hear Nero's bark of frustra-
tion as he charged at the closed
gate. Betty looked down at Pandy
who was grinning happily up at
her.
Back home again, they both

joined in telling Susan all about
how they got the cats out of the
yard. Susan held the cats, until
Meenie wiggled out of her arms and
dropped to the floor. Pandy
watched Meenie as the cat walked
towards her. She then suffered
the indignity of having a purring
cat, as tall as herself, rubbing
against her.
"Is she saying anything, Pandy?"

Susan asked.
"Well, yes. She's glad that

Betty and I got them away from
that big dog. She says that we're
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both very cat-like in outwitting
stupid dogs." Pandy paused. "Was
that really a compliment?" she
asked no one in particular.

The end.


